






 

 

 

Page 1 of 2 - Auditor General’s report and audit opinion  

 

Auditor General’s report and audit opinion 
I certify that I have completed the audit of the Annual Return for the year ended 31 
March 2023 of Rhosddu Community Council. My audit has been conducted on 
behalf of the Auditor General for Wales and in accordance with the requirements of 
the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 (the 2004 Act) and guidance issued by the Auditor 
General for Wales. 

Audit opinion: Qualified 

Except for the matters reported below in my Basis for Opinion, on the basis of my 
audit, in my opinion no matters have come to my attention to give cause for concern 
that, in any material respect, the information reported in this Annual Return: 
• has not been prepared in accordance with proper practices; 
• that relevant legislative and regulatory requirements have not been met; 
• is not consistent with the Council’s governance arrangements; and 
• that the Council does not have proper arrangements in place to secure 

economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources. 

Basis for qualification 

In my opinion, the Annual Governance Statement is not consistent with the Council’s 
governance arrangements during the year: 
• Assertion 3: The Council has not taken proper account of its accumulated 

reserves when calculating its budget requirement and setting its precept and 
has issued a precept that exceeds its actual budget requirement for the year.  

Other matters and recommendations 

I draw the Council’s attention to the following matters and recommendations which 
do not affect my audit opinion but should be addressed by the Council.  

Electors’ rights to inspect the accounts 

I draw attention to the Council’s Annual Governance Statement assertion that it did 
not make proper arrangements for the exercised of electors’ rights to inspect the 
accounts under the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 and the Accounts and Audit 
(Wales) Regulations 2014.  

The Council was required to make the accounts available for inspection for 20 
working days. The Council only made provision for a 19 day inspection period. 

We recommend that the Council ensures it properly complies with its statutory 
responsibilities for the inspection of accounts. 
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Excess balances 

We note that while the Council sets a budget each year and has included the build up 
of reserves in these budgets, it routinely underspends against the budget. The 
Council must note that while it has the statutory power to issue a precept to the 
council tax billing authority, it must exercise this power reasonably. As of 31 March 
2023 the accumulated reserves were 275% of the annual precept (2022 – 231% and 
2021 – 186%).  The Council has significantly underspent against its budget for the 
last three financial years. The Council explained that the underspends arose because 
councillors were reluctant to spend money and that they were not aware what the 
reserves were for. 

We recommend that the Council reviews its policy for holding reserves and ensures 
that its budget requirement and precept are set in accordance with the Local 
Government Finance Act 1992. 

There are no further matters I wish to draw to the Council’s attention. 

 
Deryck Evans, Audit Manager, Audit Wales 
For and on behalf of the Auditor General for Wales 

Date 30/07/2024 
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